
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 

Minutes 
 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Health 
 

April 20, 2010 
 
The Alamance County Board of Health met at 6:30 p.m. on Tuesday, April 20, 
2010, in the Professional Board Room of the Human Services Center located at 
319-B North Graham-Hopedale Road, Burlington, North Carolina. 
 
The following board members were present:  Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman, Dr. 
Michael Blocker, Vice-Chairman, Dr. Donald Courtney, Ms. Kara Marshall and 
Mr. Charles Wilson. 
 
The following staff members were present:  Mr. Barry Bass, Ms. Christy 
Bradsher, Mr. Carl Carroll, Ms. Nancy Sartin, Mr. Eric Nickens, Ms. Mollie 
Todd and Ms. Janna Elliott. 
 
The following guests were present:  Ms. Irene Kittrell, representing Blue Ridge 
Environmental Defense League. 
 
 
I. Call to Order and Introductions 
  
 Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:38 pm, 

and announced the meeting would begin with non-voting items until Ms. 
Marshall arrived. 

 
 
II. Public Comment 
 

Ms. Irene Kittrell representing the Blue Ridge Environmental Defense 
League thanked the board for the opportunity to speak.  She thanked the 
Health Department for the State of the County Health (SotCH) Report 
she received and stated she found it very helpful.  Ms. Kittrell informed 
the board about Stericycle, a medical waste incinerator located in 
Alamance County.  She stated that Stericycle stays within its guidelines 
and keeps its emissions within EPA limits; however, the state allows the 
facility to put out some very toxic chemicals.  Ms. Kittrell stated that they 
emit 5,000 pounds of particulate matter in a year as well as lead, 
mercury and dioxins.  Stericycle’s permit is up for renewal; the governing 
body over the permit is the Division of Air Quality under the Department 
of Environmental and Natural Resources.  The state has granted a locally 
held hearing in regards to Stericycle’s permit to be held on May 25, 2010, 
at 6:00 pm at Alamance Community College, 1247 Jimmie Kerr Road, 
Graham, NC 27258. Individuals may register to speak and written 
comments will be accepted.  Written comments must be postmarked or 
received by June 1, 2010, and may be mailed to Donald van der Vaart, 
DAQ Permits Section, Re: Stericycle Permit, NC Division of Air Quality, 
1641 Mail Service Center, Raleigh, NC 27699-1641 or emailed to 
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guatam.patniak@ncdenr.gov.  Dr. Michael Blocker stated that regardless 
of when Stericycle’s permit is renewed, the facility will be held to any 
new regulations EPA may put into place.  Ms. Kittrell stated that 
Stericycle has a large autoclave facility in the southern part of the state.  
She would like to see the Alamance County facility converted to 
autoclave instead of incinerating waste.  Ms. Kittrell stated that 
incinerating the medical waste creates immediate air pollution and the 
remaining ash is taken to the Person County landfill.  Dr. Woodard 
thanked Ms. Kittrell for the information she provided. 
 
 

III. Administrative Report 
 
A. Personnel Update 

Ms. Janna Elliott provided the board with the following Personnel 
Update: 
 

 
 
 
B.  Budget Amendments/Transfers  

 

mailto:guatam.patniak@ncdenr.gov�
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Ms. Bradsher presented the Health, WIC and Dental amendments 
and transfers 22 - 30 for the 2009 - 2010 fiscal year for board 
approval: 
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A motion was made by Dr. Michael Blocker to 
approve the Health, WIC and Dental budget 
amendments and transfers 22 - 30 for FY 
2009-2010.  The motion was seconded by Dr. 
Donald Courtney and was approved by the 
board unanimously. 

 
 
IV. Approval of the February 16, 2010, Board of Health Minutes 

 
A motion was made by Mr. Charles Wilson to 
approve the February 16, 2010, Board of 
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Health minutes.   The motion was seconded 
by Dr. Donald Courtney and approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
 

V. Personal Health Committee Update 
 
Dr. Michael Blocker presented the minutes from the March 16, 2010, 
Personal Health Committee meeting. 
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VI. Personal Health Update 

 
Ms. Nancy Sartin reported that the Women’s Health Work Group and 
Incentive program has proven successful in increasing the number of 
vaccines offered and administered.  Ms. Tamika Martin has won the 
incentive two months in a row.    Nurses are rotating half-day shifts in 
the Women’s Health Immunization Nurse role to ensure availability to 
Women’s Health patients. 
 
Ms. Sartin reminded the board that H1N1 became a prevalent issue one 
year ago in April 2009.  Influenza-like illness (ILI) has continued to 
decrease with .5 to 1% of patients presenting at hospitals with ILI.  The 
North Carolina weekly ILI report dated April 15, 2010, listed 80 cases of 
ILI out of 17,070 patients seen in emergency room visits; there have been 
no recent deaths related to ILI.  The state epidemiologist reports that 
H1N1 continues to be sporadic and there does not seem to be a third 
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wave happening at this time.  Although they are no longer testing, H1N1 
seems to be the dominate virus.  It is still recommended for everyone to 
be vaccinated against both H1N1 and seasonal flu.  Alamance County 
Health Department (ACHD) currently has 19 doses of seasonal flu 
vaccine for children less than 36 months of age as well as greater than 
1,000 doses of H1N1 vaccine for all ages.  Vaccines are being given free of 
charge on a walk-in basis from 8:30 am to 11:30 am and 1:00 pm to 4:00 
pm, Monday through Friday.  ACHD has given 5,272 doses of H1N1 
vaccine.  Looking ahead to next flu season, one vaccine will incorporate 
both strains of seasonal flu as well as H1N1 strain(s).  There is currently 
no guidance from Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in 
regards to individuals receiving vaccine now and again in the fall. 
 
 

VII. Environmental Health Committee Update 
 
Dr. Donald Courtney, Chairman of the Environmental Health 
Committee, presented the minutes from the March 16, 2010, 
Environmental Health Committee meeting. 
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Dr. Michael Blocker inquired about the use of air quality magnets.  Mr. 
Carl Carroll stated the magnets display the current outdoor air quality 
and serve to increase air quality awareness. 
 

VIII. Environmental Health Update 
 

Mr. Carroll stated that since the Environmental Health Committee 
meeting, Environmental Health has received one or two complaints 
every week.  No third violations have been documented at any facility; 
however, several facilities have been cited for two violations.  
Environmental Health staff has received numerous inquiries about 
meeting exceptions to allow smoking on premises.  No facilities in 
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Alamance County currently meet the exceptions.  The previously 
discussed hookah bar has gone out of business.   
 
Mr. Carroll reported that the draft of VOC (volatile organic compounds) 
sampling rules is complete and being reviewed.  ACHD and UNC are 
working together to provide a GIS format to establish where known 
releases are located.  This is a pilot for the state. 
 
The first documented case of rabies for 2010 involved a raccoon which 
tested positive after fighting with an unvaccinated dog.  The dog was 
euthanized. 
 
Mr. Carroll informed the board that NSCU will host a Biosolids 
Educational Summit on April 27-28, 2010, at the McKimmon Center for 
a cost of $25 per person, which includes two lunches.  The goal of the 
summit is to address areas of concern regarding land application of 
biosolids, provide science-based facts on biosolids, provide information 
on current practices, and discuss alternatives to land application in 
terms of cost and environmental concerns. 

 
IX. Health Director’s Report 

 
A. Medicaid Cost Settlement 

 
Mr. Barry Bass informed the board about a letter he received from 
the state in regards to ACHD’s Medicaid Cost Report from 2005.  Ms. 
Bradsher and Ms. Becky Perkins have worked hard to gather 
information and met with Mr. Steven Garner, our state Medicaid Cost 
Analyst, to analyze the audit findings and determine the amount of 
recuperation involved.  Another notice was received from DMA 
(Division of Medical Assistance) stating that Alamance, along with 
seven other health departments, owe DMA in payback.  The amount 
allocated to Alamance County is $386,300 in revenue offset and 
$90,594.72 from other accounts such as Dental, which equals 
$476,895, multiplied by 5 years would equal $2,384,475 that DMA 
want to recoup from ACHD.  Two other counties have been added, 
one being Durham, to this audit.  Mr. Bass explained that this is a 
consolidated cost settlement that affects the entire state of North 
Carolina.  Mr. Bass stated that the audited counties have filed an 
appeal and will need to retain counsel.  Public Health is 0.8% of the 
total Medicaid budget.  The Department of Public Health (DPH) does 
our Medicaid cost settlement reporting by using their staff, not an 
auditing firm, and we are dependent upon them to report accurately, 
which they did not do and now they have placed the counties in a 
bind.  They have used questionable practices.  The NC Local Health 
Directors Association has enlisted Parker, Poe, Adams and Bernstein, 
for a retainer fee of $1,000 for each county.  They have already been 
able to find immediate problems with DMA’s recouping methods 
based on audit findings.  Mr. Bass has consulted with County 
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Management and County Legal, who supports our fight on this.  This 
would decimate our fund balance as well as the county’s fund balance 
if we were forced to pay this assessment.  Cost settlements are 
completed annually based on health department costs and the actual 
number of services provided to determine the cost of Medicaid 
services.  After DMA visits all health departments, they determine the 
average cost of services for each health department billable service 
within the state.  Generally, ACHD’s rates are lower than the state’s 
average rate of reimbursement.  What we get reimbursed is actually 
lower than what the costs are.  This is federal money the state is 
trying to recoup.  Dennis Williams with the state is a guru with 
Medicaid on the Public Health side has come out of retirement to 
help in the effort.  DMA tried to cut the Community Health Partners 
program, but a judge filed a junction against them for that.  So, they 
are trying to make drastic cuts.  Mr. Bass promised to keep the board 
posted on the status of this.   

 
B. Health Information System (HIS) 

 
Mr. Bass reminded the board that approximately one and one half 
years ago, the board approved the purchase of Insight, health 
information system (HIS) just for public health agencies.  The new 
program has been installed and is working wonderfully.  The state 
has been working on a new HIS rollout for several years now.  Mr. 
Bass informed the board that while Dorothy Cilenti was Health 
Director, she signed a survey agreeing that ACHD would participate 
in the state’s HIS rollout.  The state is now doing the rollout and 
although ACHD asked to be a batch county, we have already been 
made to convert to the state’s HIS system.  This required double-
entry of information into both our Insight and the state’s HIS 
programs.  Also, ACHD has the first Dental Clinic that has been 
involved with the state’s HIS program.  This has been a nightmare.  
We are consulting with legal counsel to determine if the survey Dr. 
Cilenti signed is a binding legal document.  Mr. Bass stated that he 
has invited County Management, Legal and MIS to come see what the 
state’s HIS system is costing ACHD in time and money.  The state’s 
nurse consultant who has been assisting with the rollout of the HIS 
program at ACHD even wondered why the state is using its own HIS 
system, when our program is clearly superior.  If we are forced to 
continue to do double-entry into both programs, we would 
potentially need to hire three additional full-time staff members to 
accommodate the number of patients we have.  Mr. Bass will keep the 
board informed on this situation. 

 
C. 2010 – 2011 Fiscal Year Budget Update 

 
Mr. Bass reported that the Board of Commissioners met on April 19, 
2010.  He also stated that a Department Head meeting was called for 
earlier in the day on April 19.  Another 1% cut or approximately 
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$70,000 is being requested from ACHD’s budget.  One of the cuts 
already made was to the universal vaccine line item, because it had 
been put back into the budget on the state level; however, Mr. Bass 
stated that we may end of having to cover the costs for universal 
vaccine after all.  Mr. Bass stated that two grant funded positions 
were not funded for the upcoming fiscal year:  the Targeted Infant 
Mortality Reduction (TIMR) and the Minority Infant Mortality 
Reduction (MIMR) grants will end on June 30, 2010.  The County 
Manager has proposed five mandatory furlough days, which would 
involve mandatory closure of county offices and services and coincide 
with existing holidays to provide employees with a four-day weekend 
in most cases.  Mandatory furlough would reduce employee salaries 
by 2%.  Mr. Honeycutt’s proposal also includes three bonus vacation 
days being allotted to staff.  There is a possibility of a 2% increase in 
January if things turn around.  No reclassifications or new positions 
will be considered.  WIC is federally funded and the Dental Clinic is 
self-sustaining, so those requests are still in the budget at this time.  
County Administration is looking at performance based budgeting in 
the coming years.  Mr. Bass explained that ACHD basically already 
does this through the criteria we have to meet with the state contracts 
and agreement addendums.  Mr. Bass stated that Mr. Sutton 
provided an example in that the Department Head could receive a 
bonus if all goals are met. 

 
D. Out of State Travel Requests 

 
Mr. Bass stated that several out-of-state travel requests have been 
submitted to the Commissioners for approval.  Ms. Karen Saxer and 
Ms. Elizabeth Sciora are hoping to attend the annual Certified Nurse 
Midwives conference in Washington, DC.  Both individuals would 
lodge with family or friends, so no lodging fees would be incurred.  
Dr. Krzysztoforska and Ms. Karen Medlin are requesting to attend 
the annual Pediatric Dental Conference in Chicago.  Ms. Shannon 
Alley, Preparedness Coordinator, has requested to attend a FEMA 
and Department of Homeland Security course on Preparedness. 

 
E. UNC School of Government’s Ethics Training Webinar for 

Local Elected Officials  
 
Mr. Bass stated that he and Dr. Courtney attended the Ethics webinar 
offered by County Administration to elected officials and board 
members.  It was a very enlightening program. 
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X. Old Business 

 
A. Request for Approval of Changes to Fee Policy  

 
Mr. Bass presented revisions to the Fee Policy: 

 

 



Minutes 18 April 20, 2010 

   

 



Minutes 19 April 20, 2010 

   

 



Minutes 20 April 20, 2010 

   

 



Minutes 21 April 20, 2010 

   

 
 

A motion was made by Dr. Michael Blocker to 
approve the Fee Policy as presented.  The 
motion was seconded by Dr. Donald Courtney 
and was approved by the board 
unanimously. 
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B. Request for Approval of Changes to Service Eligibility 

Policy  
 
Mr. Bass presented the board with revisions to the Service 
Eligibility Policy: 
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A motion was made by Ms. Kara Marshall to 
approve the Service Eligibility Policy as 
presented.  The motion was seconded by Dr. 
Michael Blocker and was approved by the 
board unanimously. 



Minutes 30 April 20, 2010 

   

 
Mr. Bass reminded the board about their approval of a $10 fee for 
pregnancy tests given.  Since that fee was approved, ACHD has 
collected about $1,000 and there was actually a slight increase in 
the number of tests administered.  Mr. Bass will continue to keep 
the board informed on this matter. 
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C. Request for Approval of the 2009 State of the County 

Health Report 
 
Mr. Eric Nickens reviewed the 2009 State of the County 
Health Report and requested approval of it from the board: 
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A motion was made by Dr. Michael Blocker to 
approve the 2009 State of the County Health 
Report as presented.  The motion was 
seconded by Dr. Donald Courtney and was 
approved by the board unanimously. 
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XI. New Business 
 
A. Presentation and Approval of the 2009 Annual Report 

 
Mr. Eric Nickens presented the 2009 Annual Report: 
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A motion was made by Dr. Michael Blocker to 
approve the 2009 Annual Report as 
presented.  The motion was seconded by Ms. 
Kara Marshall and was approved by the 
board unanimously. 

 
B. North Carolina County Health Rankings 2010 

 
Mr. Nickens presented the North Carolina County Health Rankings 
2010: 
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Mr. Nickens explained the methodology of this report and that it is based on 
counties within the specific state only.  There is no state-to-state comparison 
within this report.  America’s Health Rankings compared North Carolina with 
the nation and ranked NC at 37 out of 50 in 2009. 
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XII. Other 
 

A. 2010 Give Kids a Smile Event Update 
 

Mr. Nickens reported that the Dental Clinic hosted its annual Give Kids a 
Smile event on April 10.  The event was rescheduled from its February 
date due to hazardous weather.  Sixty-nine patients were evaluated.  One 
volunteer dentist adopted every child he saw for follow-up and 
treatment.  Mr. Bass commented that it was a most successful event with 
lots of local volunteer dentists and staff.  Dr. Ray from the UNC School of 
Dentistry brought several residents to volunteer for the event also. 

 
Mr. Bass invited board members to attend an upcoming sealant project 
at Sylvan Elementary School: 
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XIII. Closed Session 
 

The meeting went into closed session per N.C. 
General Statute 143-318.11 (a) (6) at 8:25 p.m. 
on a motion by Dr. Michael Blocker for the 
purpose of discussing a personnel issue.  The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Kara Marshall. 

 
The closed session adjourned into open 
session at 9:35 p.m. on a motion by Dr. 
Michael Blocker and second by Ms. Kara 
Marshall. 

 
Dr. Woodard announced that a personnel matter was discussed during 
the closed session. 
 
Mr. Bass stated that it is a pleasure to work with the Board of Health and 
that he enjoys his position with ACHD.  He thanked the board for their 
nice words during his evaluation. 

 
XIV. Adjournment 

 
With no further action or discussion, the meeting adjourned at 9:40 pm 
p.m. 

 
 
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mr. Joseph B. Bass, Jr., Secretary 


